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L etter from the Lounder

Since our last 
quarterly newsletter, 
several changes have 
taken place.

M y retirem ent 
status becam e a 
thing of the past as 
I again resumed ad­
m in istra tive  and 
clerical tasks after 
Dorothy Tinkler re­
signed her Director

position June 15th, 2009.
The vacancy for a new Executive Director 

was advertised and my brother, Jay Reichard 
expressed an interest in the position. He 
manned the Wildlife Center on several occa­
sions when he lived in Lubbock over the past 
twenty years, helping with every aspect o f our 
operations.

We chose Jay based on his business, finan­
cial and computer skills, something that’s be­
come a critical need as the Center continues to 
grow and prosper, now in its twenty-first year.

In the past Jay helped with everything from 
baby songbirds and Golden Eagles to young 
cottontails and opossums. He already knew 
several of our volunteers who were delighted 
to have him back again. Jay resides in the house 
on the property where he’s available to help 
with after-hours admissions and emergencies, 
and to get things rolling in the early morning 
during our busy months. We’re also in the pro­
cess of centralizing all of our records at that 
location.

For nineteen years, the organization was 
100% volunteer, but we ultimately had to sal­
ary three staff members to assure all duties and 
year-round hours of operation were covered.

We must continue to protect our financial 
resources, so we can meet our monetary obli­
gations in the future. Jay’s primary job will be 
to raise funds and be sure all administrative 
and clerical tasks are completed.

We’ve completed many capital improve­
ments over the past two decades to make the 
property a safe, attractive, non-profit facility 
where wildlife orphans and casualties can come 
for care and recuperative treatments. As always, 
our goal for our wild patients is release back to 
the wild whenever possible.

O '1 A n o th e r  N ote: 
~Phanlc tjou L ette rs

Thank you letters have always been a very 
important part o f our administrative details.

Not only do they provide a donor with a 
document on SPWRC letterhead for tax pur­
poses, the letter indicates your cash or check 
was received.

During my twenty-year tenure as Executive 
Director, I always tried to personalize outgo­
ing letters with current news or other updates.

That said, it’s sometimes difficult to keep a 
handle on the multitude of loose admission 
slips, notes, memos and unaccounted-for cash 
that’s left in our donation box. When our 
former Director, Dorothy Tinkler, resigned, I 
again resumed the clerical and other adminis­
trative duties through July 31st. During this 
transition period — which occurred during our 
busiest time of year — some donations and 
corresponding thank yous may have inadvert­
ently slipped by unnoticed.

We appreciate every gift, large or small, as 
the Wildlife Center’s monthly budget is over 
$5,000. We have some monthly “Keystone” 
donors a n d  a lw a y s n e e d  m o re  so we can meet 
our financial obligations. Happily, after twenty- 
one years, the Wildlife Center has — and never 
has had — any debt.

My personal thanks to each and every one 
of you who helped make our service for wild­
life possible.

Hopefully by the time this current fall issue 
reaches your mailboxes, everything at the Wild­
life Center will be back on an even keel now 
that we have a new Executive Director who 
comes to us with plenty of skills, energy, new 
ideas and lots of enthusiasm.

My sincere thanks to our tireless staff, and 
to our very loyal and dependable volunteers. 
They and our veterinarians are the backbone 
of our organization, and without you, our 
twofold Mission to wildlife and to wildlife edu­
cation would be unobtainable.

Ocuŵ
In August we admitted 
two new species: an Or­
chard Oriole and a Cal­
liope Hummingbird.
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V e te rin a r ia n s  U r .  J e a n e t te  L u b e n a u  

O r .  p la in e  O d  en

Jeanette Lubenau, DVM (left) and 
Blaine Oden, DVM (right)

Dr. Jeanette Lubenau is from Alamogordo, 
New Mexico, where she went to undergraduate 
school. She then went to Colorado State Uni­
versity Veterinary School and graduated in 1994.

“Dr. J,” as she’s affectionately called, opened 
Above and Beyond Pet Care Hospital in 2004 
and added Dr. Blaine Oden to the practice in 
2005.

Dr. J. has volunteered at the Wildlife Center 
and loved the diverse species of wildlife we 
admit there. Everyone at her clinic likes to leam 
new things and constandy research better care, 
as there are many diseases and treatments that 
are unknown, as compared to “companion 
animals.” She especially loves the young ani­
mals: skunks, opossums, squirrels, owls, fawns 
and turdes. Dr. J. has also successfully used 
“external fixation,” an operative technique 
that’s been used successfully to stabilize frac­
tures on birds. With the help of volunteer Gail 
Bames, some different therapies were also used 
on Great Horned Owl chicks with leg deformi­
ties. One of the birds with growth-plate clo­
sure problems was successfully treated with 
foam cushions - and ultimately released.

Dr. J. is married to Lonnie Huseman, a West 
Texas cattle buyer. They have a three year old 
son, Colton. Dr. J. and family have lots of pets 
including a Great Dane, horses, Longhorn cow, 
miniature goat and goldfish. Her hobbies are 
horseback riding, racquetball, swimming, mu­
sic, scuba diving and traveling.

She’s excited about the opening of their

large, new facility in 2010, complete with 
underwater treadmill, pet resort and indoor 
pool. Wildlife patients will be away from 
barking and meowing.

Theirs will be the only American Ani­
mal Hospital Association (AAHA) certified 
hospital in Lubbock, putting them in the 
top 14% of veterinary hospitals in the na­
tion.

Dr. J. says, “Wildlife has made me a bet­
ter veterinarian with a greater respect for all 
creatures.” She also said, “Wildlife taught 

me never to give up. If there’s fight left in an 
animal, then you should give them the ben­
efit of the doubt so long as the quality of life 
is preserved.”

Dr. Blaine Oden was born in Lubbock, 
and graduated from Texas Tech with a B.S. 
in Animal Science.

He started his veterinary studies at Ross 
University on the island of St. Kitts in the 
southern Caribbean. He graduated from 
Texas A & M College of Veterinary Medi­
cine, and started working with Dr. J. in 2005 
as a staff veterinarian. Dr. Oden knew her, 
however, for fifteen years and was once her 
technician.

He also loves the challenges and learning 
involved in caring for wildlife species. He 
particularly likes Peregrine Falcons and Great 
horned Owls.

Dr. Oden also uses external fixation de­
vices, and his results have likewise been very 
good.

His goal is to re­
pair upper wing frac­
tures so fewer birds 
have to be 
euthanized  w ith 
this diagnosis.

Dr. Oden is married to Christy Oden and 
they have a five year old son, Camryn, who 
started kindergarten this year.

The Odens have three dogs. “Max” is six­
teen years old, “Riese” has ADHD and is a 
rescue dog from the animal shelter. “Stella” is 
a four month old Austrailian Shepherd in 
training to be a therapy dog to work with 
children.

Dr. Oden loves anything outdoors, and 
he and Camryn collect electric trains and build 
train layouts together.

We are all thankful for Dr. Oden and Dr. J. 
who help provide care for many of our wild­
life casualties. .... Ed.

“Let’s have a look at this wing”

Above and Beyond Pet Care Hospital and Resort
Jones Rovmtree Architects

Above and Beyond’s New Hospital and Resort facility 
(Photos this page courtesy of Jay Reichard)

http://www.spwrc.org
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5 Ummer In terns

Claire Randall

Claire Randall is'a Texas Tech University se­
nior majoring in Zoology. She hopes to get 
her Masters degree after graduation with em­
phasis in either zoology or biology with an 
emphasis on ecology. Perhaps after that she’ll 
go on to earn her Ph.D. from another school. 
She’s also interested in studying big cats. In 
the year ahead, she’s going to do undergradu­
ate research studying birds.

Andrew Brock is a senior at Texas Tech and 
is working one-hundred hours for three hours 
of credit. His advisor is Dr. Gad Perry. His 
major is Environmental Conservation of 
Natural Resources. Andrew is from Taylor, 
Texas, about fifteen miles northeast of Austin

“When I graduate I’ll commission as a 2nd 
Lieutenant in tire United States Marine Corps.” 
Andrew is interested in all areas concerning 
wildlife, but finds bird behavior the most in­
teresting at the present time. “I particularly like 
the variety of raptor species and other large 
birds that are at the Wildlife Center. I wouldn’t 
normally expect to see some of them in the 
middle of Lubbock.”

Jamaya Blood is Texas Tech Senior whose 
major is music and minor is Natural Resource 
Management. She also graduates in December 
and plans to move to Colorado and find a job 
there. She has a passion for wildlife and espe­
cially enjoys working with children. She’d love 
to combine the two and educate young ones 
on important issues involving our environ­
ment.

She says, “This internship with the 
Wildlife Center has taught me a lot 
about caring for some of our Texas wild­
life species, as well as great hands-on op­
portunities that I can use in the future.”

Alana Bourgeois is a student at Texas 
A & M University' majoring in Wildlife 
and Fisheries Science. She graduates in 
December and will move back to Lub­
bock and look for a job involving wild­
life. If her job allows, she’d like to 
continue to volunteer at the Wildlife 
Center. She said, “I’ve learned a lot from 

doing an internship here. I had absolutely no 
hands-on experience before this opportunity 
but now I do. I think it’s very valuable to me 
when I start looking for a job.”

The two students in the photo below were 
at the Wildlife Centerjuly 8th when they were 
banding our American Kestrels.

Their advisor is Dr. Clint Boal in the De­
partment of Natural Resources Management 
at Texas Tech University.

Austin Teague, (L.) 
undergraduate assistant and 

Ben Skipper, (R.), Doctoral student

Thank you all for the talent and enthusi­
asm you brought to the Wildlife Center over 
the summer months.

Internships with the Wildlife Center and 
Texas Tech University were first implemented 
in 1990.

Internships are definitely a win-win situa­
tion for everyone involved.......................... Ed.

A new  ¿ ¡ ¡ jn e c i e s

Bat rehabilitator Gail Barnes admitted a 
Western Small-footed Myotis bat. He came 
in weighing 2.79 Grams and was released at 
5.1 Grams.

Gail raised him on bat formula and meal­
worms. He was released in the Guadalupe 
Mountains. Dr. Robert Baker from Texas Tech 
identified the bat and did a DNA test prior 
to release.

( fo m m u n itL j S e r v i c e

The National Society Daughters of the 
A m erican  R evo lution  honored Bebe 
McCasland of Big Spring, Texas, as the 
NSDAR Conservation Committee’s 2009 
National Winner at the organization’s 118th 
Continental Congress in Washington, D.C.

The Nancy Anderson Chapter of DAR in 
Lubbock nominated Mrs. McCasland for die 
honor for her thirty-four years of wildlife 
rescue and rehabilitation efforts. Bebe is a li­
censed wildlife rehabilitator who works in 
harmony with our Center. Congratulations!

f  rograms and f ie ld  T rip s

Field trips to the Wildlife Center are of­
fered. We have native mammals and birds of 
prey that are premitted by our regulatory agen­
cies and used in education presentations.

If you’d like to schedule a time to bring 
your students or group to visit, call Gail Barnes 
at (806) 799-2142.

A donation is requested and is based on 
the number of people attending. Gail will an­
swer your questions and provide information.

http://www.spwrc.org
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M e m o r ia ls

Sympathy is expressed from our staff to 
Jerry Dobbs on the passing of his wife, Bar­
bara, June 20, 2009. Jerry brought Barbara to 
the Center on several occasions and was a de­
voted husband. We’re sorry for the family’s loss. 
Dobbs family members purchased several bricks 
in Barbara’s memory.

Gail and Larry Barnes sent a Memorial gift 
in the name of Eddie Hancock who passed 
away in August. Maggie and Danny Hancock 
have long been Wildlife Center supporters, 
and Maggie is a regular volunteer. Our heartfelt 
sympathy to Eddie’s family.

Mr. Brent L. Suther of Minneapolis, Min­
nesota, purchased a Memorial Brick in the name 
of Eddie Hancock.

Michael and Jamie McCalib made donation 
in Memory of Eddie Hancock.

Carol Lee made a Memorial donation in the 
name of Vivian Kososki, mother of Monthly 
Donor Carre’ Avian, who passed away Agust 
23,2009 in Kingsford, Michigan.

Stanley, Denise and Phelan Davis purchased 
a brick in Memory of Hallie Carlo.

5 o u t l i  FM ains W i l d l i f e  ( C e n t e r  
A c c e p t s  ! C ) o n a t i o n s  v ia  

eB> atj ( j i v i n g  W o r k s

Sell Your Unwanted Items to Benefit 
SPWRC

The South Plains Wildlife Rehabilitation 
Center is now an officially registered charity with 
eBay Giving Works. eBay Giving Works helps 
non-profits by giving every day eBay sellers the 
ability to donate to the certified nonprofit of 
their choice. Anyone can select SPWRC as the 
recipient for a portion of their sale price of an 
item (minimum $5 donation required). Any 
eBay seller can donate 10-100% of the final 
sale price. Read step by step instructions on 
how SPWRC can receive donations via your 
sale on eBay on our web site at spwrc.org

Special thanks to Board Advisor Bill Van 
Pelt of Washington, D.C. for setting this up.

You can also shop at igive.com and if you 
designate SPWRC, Inc. we’E receive a percent­
age of the proceeds. We’ve received several 
checks, and appreciate the patronage of our 
readers. New stores are added all the time.

d -o m m e m o ra t iv e

The Wildlife Center designed a way for any­
one to have an opportunity to leave a perma­
nent mark on the Wildlife Center. A Memorial 
Brick Walkway was created - a walkway of 
memories composed of individual bricks in­
scribed with names, personal messages, or 
memorable quotes. This is a wonderful way 
to support the Center while honoring a family 
member, friend or pet. Bricks are $50.00 each.

The walk is an attractive brick pathway in 
front of the amphitheater on the Center’s 
grounds. Each commemorative brick along 
the walk is available for purchase and will be 
inscribed according to your wishes.

The 4"x 8" size accommodates up to three 
lines with a maximum of 15 characters per 
line. The second set of bricks will hopefully be 
in place by our Holiday Open House Saturday, 
December 19th, 2009 (11AM-2PM).

This project is ongoing until all bricks are 
sold. Sadler Monument Company does the 
inscriptions when each batch of seventy bricks 
is sold. They’ve done a great job.

Thanks to Board Member Beth Bartley for 
spearheading this project.

You can download the form from our web 
site by visiting spwrc.org and click on the link 
on the left, or go to: http://spwrc.org/pdf/ 
Brick_Order_Form.pdf

£>ric!c W a lk w a y

Brick Walkway contributors 
this quarter:

Lisa and Larry Gilliland 
Rick and Terri Cohen, Ransom Canyon, TX 

The Dobbs Family:
Jerry Dobbs 
Judy Miles

Sammy and Gwyn Dobbs
Brent L. Suther of Minneapolis, MN 

Stanley, Denise and Phelan Davis

Consider giving a gift or purchasing a 
brick as a Tribute to Honor or Memorialize a 
loved one or pet. Your donations are tax-de­
ductible to the extent allowed by law, and help 
provide food, supplies and care for the scores 
of wildlife orphans and casualties admitted 
in 2009.

C ia  m e ra ~ R e a  d y

Brandon Grigg of the Smyer (Texas) Vol­
unteer Fire Department is almost always ready 
to take wildlife pictures. Here are two he sent 
recently: top is ajackrabbit in a burrow; below 
is a rather defiant-looking Burrowing Owl.

http://www.spwrc.org
http://spwrc.org/pdf/


w w w . s p  w r c . o r g "The M o c ^ ing b ird  (C h ro n ic le s

W hat the slctj is fo r

On Sunday evening August 2nd, eleven 
fully feathered, healthy Chimney Swifts were 
released to the wild. The Center was inundated 
with swifts this summer, often because people 
don’t cap their chimneys, and find the birds 
“annoying” with their chattering by the time 
they’re a few weeks old, but not yet ready for 
release.

These unique birds are protected by state 
and federal laws, and it’s illegal for individuals 
to remove the birds or their offspring- or to 
pay someone like chimney sweeps to remove 
the birds from their chimney.

Very beneficial, swifts feed on the wing and 
scoop up hundreds o f flying insects in the 
course of a day.

Chimney Swifts are very challenging for 
wildlife rehabilitators because these birds never 
self-feed in captivity. Their specialized, insect- 
rich diet is expensive and time-consuming to 
make and must be made fresh every 3 days.

The smallest birds are kept in a tempera­
ture controlled incubator and they’re fed about 
every half - hour during daylight hours. Healthy 
youngsters chatter ever- more loudly as meal­
time approaches.

■it Si

Like lightning, eight Chimney Swifts 
took wing immediately 

Here, three are left looking around 
and in short order, they took off too

Only a speck in moments

When we have a dozen or more swifts and 
they’re nearly ready for flight in our outdoor 
aviary, each bird must be caught one-by-one 
and force fed. Conversely, other birds like 
Bluejays, come to you willingly for handouts.

Chimney Swift quarters are special, too — 
two rooms in our outdoor aviary are specially 
outfitted for swifts and swallows.* There’s 
lightweight screen over the interior out-facing 
windows, and a deep, artificial “chimney” lined 
with burlap or other material that swifts can 
cling to. Their small, weak feet and tiny claws 
aren’t designed for perching on branches, but 
act like Velcro to cling to surfaces like the inside 
of chimneys.

On the evening of release, volunteers 
brought the birds to my home, securely cov­
ered and inside a basket. We walked to a nearby 
open area, set the basket down and removed 
the clothespins. Within moments, their tiny 
eyes widened as they saw their destiny above 
them, and in short order one by one each took 
off and headed skyward. One bird hesitated 
momentarily, but rather than risk being re­
tuned for another round in the aviary, it too, 
took off for life on its own. All eleven were 
good, strong fliers, and the light breeze helped 
them to get the hang of soaring very quickly. 
We watched the birds for twenty minutes as 
the agile acrobats zoomed and swooped high 
and low, enjoying to the fullest their new found

freedom, extending into the vast sky above.
Special thanks to Manager Katie Stafford 

and helpers Dorothy Tinkler and Sabrina 
Robbins for their combined efforts to raise 
and release these beautiful birds

* Two Eagle Scout projects contributed to 
the successful rearing and release of our swifts 
and swallows. Wade Goolsby constructed 
the artificial chimney in spring, 2004, and 
Andrew Ritchie screened the two aviary rooms 
in April, 2006.

£)id y o u  know?

Chimney Swifts spend the winter in the 
Amazon Basin of South America, then travel 
to parts of the United States in spring to 
breed and raise a family.

Each fall Chimney Swifts congregate in 
large groups as they prepare for their migra­
tion back to South America.

Visit www.chimneyswifts.org website for 
more information.

The letter that follows is written to area 
chimney sweep companies in an effort to edu­
cate them about our summer visitors.

It’s used with permission from U.S. Fish 
and Wildlife Service Special Agent Russell 
Carter.

August 3, 2009

Dear Company Representative:

Recendy the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 
Office of Law Enforcement has become aware 
of an ongoing problem involving chimney 
swifts in the local area. According to several 
local bird rehabilitators, many baby chimney 
swifts have been turned over to them as 
“abandoned” birds. The rehabilitators take 
in the chimney swifts and attempt to provide

http://www.chimneyswifts.org
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for the birds until they have grown and devel­
oped enough to be re-released, often at a great 
expense of time, effort and money to the 
rehabilitators.

In a proactive effort to provide education 
and outreach, the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service 
would like to remind all Chimney Sweep Com­
panies in the Lubbock area that it is illegal to 
remove active nests from chimneys. The Mi­
gratory Bird Treaty Act (MBTA), 16 USC 703 
states in part, that it is unlawful to pursue, 
hunt, take, capture, kill or attempt to take, cap­
ture or kill any migratory bird, any part, nest or 
egg of any such bird included in the terms of 
the Migratory Bird Treaty Act. A list of pro­
tected birds can be found in 50 CFR 10.13, and 
does include the chimney swift, Chaeturape­
lagic. Violation of the MBTA could result in 
punishment of up to $15,000.00 and/or six 
months in federal prison per violation.

As a service to individuals who may call 
your respective companies asking to have chim­
ney swifts or any other birds and/or bird nest 
removed from their chimneys, the U.S. Fish & 
Wildlife Service recommends nest removal 
during non-nesting periods. Birds on the 
Texas South Plains typically begin building 
their nest during early spring (mid March) and 
the birds have generally left the nest by the first 
of September. The Service would strongly 
encourage your business not to remove any 
nest, or install chimney caps on those chim­
neys that contain an active nest. Cleaning and 
inactive nest removal can then begin and con­
tinue from September 1st through March 30th 
of every year.

If you have any questions regarding this 
notification, please contact me at 806/472- 
7273. Additional information regarding the 
chimney swiff and/or the MBTA can be found 
on the following websites.

http ://w w w .tpw d.state.tx .us/huntw ild/

w i l d / b i r d i n g / p i f /  
chimney_swift/
http://www.chimneyswifts.org/ 
h t t p :  / / w w w . n c s g . o r g /  
FortheTrade/ChimneySwifts/ 
tabid/7 9 /D efault. aspx 
http://www.fws.gov/le/

Sincerely,
Russell Carter,
Special Agent

O rnate b o x  T"urtles 
in W e s t T  exas:
(Jrban  b urvivors

by Alan Sosa, Dr. Gad Perry, 
and Maggie Hancock, SPWRC

Once considered common in West Texas, 
the Ornate Box Turtle is declining across its 
entire range. Habitat destruction, collection, 
and human-induced mortality are the main 
factors implicated in die decline. Many West 
Texans have helped turtles across the road or 
collected turtles for their yards. Although help­
ing turtles across the road is a well-intentioned 
act, a new state law makes it illegal to “hunt” 
wildlife from roads (including assisting, pho­
tographing, and collecting).

If you see a box turtle on the road, try not 
to hit it. If you feel you must help it across the 
road, make sure it is heading in the same direc­
tion it was going.

Box turtles found in nature should be left 
in nature -  other species of turtles and tor­
toises make much better pets. Just seeing a 
box turtle in its natural habitat should be con­
sidered a lucky find, as sightings are becoming 
less and less frequent.

In addition to living in natural areas out­
side of town, box turtles also free-range 
throughout neighborhoods in Lubbock and 
generally go unnoticed. If you find a box turtle 
on your property in town, chances are it has 
been there for quite some time.

As a graduate student in the department of 
Natural ResourcesManagement atTTU, I stud­
ied such free-ranging urban turtles and found 
they do quite well without any assistance from 
humans. Hence, if  found there is no need to 
do anything but enjoy the visit from a declin­
ing species. Many people, however, bring these 
uninjured box turtles to SPWRC.

Another aspect of my research involves 
relocating box turtles admitted to SPWRC. 
Most box turtles brought to Wildlife Center 
aren’t injured and were discovered in backyards, 
alleys, or walking down the street. We found 
that relocated turtles don’t do well because many 
leave the release site (a common result with 
relocated reptiles). Our advice is simple: leave 
box turtles alone unless they’re injured.

For those who already have box turtles 
on their property, keeping them healthy requires 
special care. The worst place for a box turtle is 
inside in an aquarium or in a pet store. There 
are countless resources available for those who 
already have box turtles and need more infor­
m ation, includ ing numerous books and 
Internet sites.

If you already have box turtles, please take 
responsibility and provide them with a suit­
able climate, diet, and substrate.

http://www.spwrc.org
http://www.tpwd.state.tx.us/huntwild/
http://www.chimneyswifts.org/
http://www.ncsg.org/
http://www.fws.gov/le/
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N E L W S  a n d  N O T E . 5

• Thanks to the Lubbock Avalanche - 
Journal and columnist Ray Westbrook for do­
ing a feature story the eight deer fawns that 
were admitted over the summer months.

The story appeared on the front page July 
30th, along with a nice photo of our fawn 
caregiver, Barry Johnson. A second photo ap­
peared on page 6.

Barry provides most o f their care, coming 
back to the Wildlife Center four or more times 
daily to provide bottles of formula, fresh food 
and water. He’ll release them on his private 
ranch when they’re ready to live life on their 
own. Even post-release, Barry provides back­
up feeding and care as the animals make their 
way toward complete independence.

• Theodore Pisarski of Lubbock asked 
his friends and family to make donations to 
the Wildlife Center in Honor of his June birth­
day when he turned nine years old. We are very 
appreciative o f his generosity! Theodore is a 
student at Christ the King school in Lubbock.

• Thank you to Ricky Eade of Ricky 
Eade Plumbing in Lubbock for the donation 
of a vehicle. Ricky donated much of his plumb­
ing expertise to renovate our new baby bird 
building, which has now had a full season of 
use during our “baby bird” months this year. 
Thank you, Ricky!

• Kathleen Mcgaughey is new a gradu­
ate student at Texas Tech and will be working 
with us as she studies squirrels and what hap­
pens to them post-release.

She’s from Springfield, Missouri, and 
did her undergrad work at St. Louis Univer­
sity. We have lots of admission statistics on 
Eastern Gray Squirrels from years’ past that 
she’ll be able to look over as she zeroes in on 
her research project.

• Phelan Davis was our “Junior Vol­
unteer of the Year” this summer, returning 
for his second year of service at the Wildlife 
Center. Jay made him a nice Certificate of Ap­
preciation” with a great photo of “Percy” the 
pelican. Thanks for your service, Phelan!...Ed

July “Welcome” Picnic

On Sunday, July 26, old and new friends 
gathered for a “Welcome, Jay” pot luck picnic 
lunch in our outdoor amphitheater.

Jay already knew several of our longtime 
volunteers, and was eager to meet many new 
ones.

Katie Stafford is our Program Manager and 
oversees animal care and volunteers. Jay will be 
tasked with administrative and fundraising 
duties, along with a number o f other things. 
(Jay is seated on the first row, far left in the 
photo above).

N e w  M a g n e t ic  5 ' g ns

(806) 799-2142

V o l u n t e e r s  
Danny and Maggie 
Hancock asked Jay 
to w ork up a 
graphic that could 
be turned into 
magnetic signs for 
use on a vehicle 
when volunteers 
go on wildlife res­

cues or releases.
After several exchanges of ideas and which 

animals should go on the finished product, 
they decided on the species in the photo above, 
in additon to our Mockingbird logo. The 
Hancocks also paid for the signs, and their 
donation for that project is sincerely appreci­
ated!

“In all things o f  nature there is some­
thing o f  the marvelous. ”......... Aristotle

A d o p t io n

Leslie Self of Lubbock adopted “Festus” 
our Turkey Vulture, and 

“Toenails” our Red-tailed Hawk

Please tell us what you think!

We’ve explored an issue at past Board 
Meetings and want our readers’ opinions. Pa­
per, printing and postage costs have skyrock­
eted over the years. We can create and send out 
an electronic version of The Mockingbird 
Chronicles if  that’s what an individual wants, 
or we can continue with a paper copy. Many 
people tell us they like to hold and look at a 
newsletter, newspaper or other document as 
opposed to reading it online.

Others prefer a “green” approach to save 
paper. The same subscription rates for a pdf 
(electronic) copy would apply, but no hard copy 
would be delivered to your mailbox. Please e- 
mail me at spwrc@suddenlink.net and I’ll keep 
a tally of votes and opinions.

Thanks to Kevin Hutchins, Transition 
Counselor for the Department of Assistive and 
Rehabilitative Services (DARS) - Division of 
Blind Services in Lubbock. Kevin supervises a 
youth camp (Camp Villa held at Caprock Can­
yon State Park and Ceta Glen). This year his 
group selected SPWRC for their project. Kevin 
helped campers build four owl nesting boxes 
and make four 4-foot perches for the owls, and 
they were then delivered to the Wildlife Cen­
ter. Thanks for a great project! Photo above of 
Kevin and Gail Barnes by Rob Lee.

http://www.spwrc.org
mailto:spwrc@suddenlink.net
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e d u c a t i o n

Fourteen education programs were pre­
sented since the first week in June, thanks to 
volunteer Gail Barnes. Three programs dur­
ing the last three weeks June were to Ventura 
Place Retirement Center; Abernathy (TX) Pub­
lic Library and Sugar and Spice Day Care.

In July, a program was given to Grand Court 
Assisted Living residents; two programs at the 
Patterson Library in Lubbock; three programs 
in Nazareth, TX; one presentation during 
“Hart Days” in Hart, Texas; one program for 
Lubbock’s Maxey Community Center and one 
private tour for an individual.

On August 9th, two programs were given 
to the Guadalupe-Parkway Neighborhood 
Centers.

A big thank you to Gail and her crew of 
other volunteers who help transport our edu­
cation animals to teach area residents about 
native wildlife and its conservation.

S p e c ie s  Yrofile: 
^ w a i n s o n ’ s  H a w l c

The Swainson’s Hawk, (Buteo sivainsoni) is a 
neo-tropical migrant. Common, it’s a large but 
slender buteo of the grassland region of the 
western U.S. and Canada. A buteo is a hawk 
species of the genus Buteo with broad, rounded 
wings and a relatively short tail. Buteos soar 
during flight. The Swainson’s hawk is smaller 
in size than a Red-tailed Hawk but has a longer 
wingspan.

Named for British naturalist W illiam  
Swainson, an adult Swainson’s has dark brown

plumage with a brown breast and pale belly. It 
also has a prominent white patch on its throat. 
When perched, its wings are pointed slightly 
and are longer than its tail.

This species has been reported as early as 
April 3rd when it returns to the Texas South 
Plains during spring migration. Immediately 
they claim their previous year’s nest if  it’s still 
intact, and if not they build a new one. The 
nest is usually placed in the crotch of a decidu­
ous tree at a height of 6 - 50 feet. It’s con­
structed of sticks, twigs and lined with bark. 
New, leafy twigs are added intermittently. The 
nest takes up to two weeks to build.

An average clutch size is 2-4 pale-greenish 
eggs and they’re laid in May and incubated by 
both sexes for 28-34 days. Parents feed their 
young rodents, rabbits, and reptiles. Young­
sters are capable of flight when 4-5 weeks old. 
Pairs have one brood per season.

After rearing their families, Swainson’s 
Hawks leave our area again around the end of 
September or early October.

Most Swainson’s Hawks winter in the pam­
pas region of Argentina, although some win­
ter in other South Am erican countries, 
southern Mexico, California, and Florida.

In Argentina, they feed almost entirely on 
grasshoppers during their stay. They also con­
sume butterflies, dragonflies, moths and other 
insects in great numbers, and are very beneficial 
to the agricultural community. During our sum­
mer, they may also feed on small rodents.

These hawks gather in enormous numbers 
as they pass through Mexico and Central 
America, making one of the longest migration 
flights o f any North American raptor. They 
travel the entire 6000-7000 mile one-way jour­

ney that may take two or three 
months. They’re able to do this 
by passively using solar energy, 
gliding from one rising air ther­
mal to the next. This keeps their 
energy demands low, and they’ve 
stored body fat over the sum­
mer.

Unfortunately, Swainson’s 
Hawks are in decline because of 
habitat loss or destruction, a re­
duction of its main prey species, 
and pesticide use.

Although the use o f DDT 
was banned in the U.S., the

Swainson’s hawks still encounter pesticide use 
when they migrate to South America. Known 
also as a “Grasshopper Hawk,” it consumes 
an average of a hundred grasshoppers a day 
during summer. If the insects are tainted with 
pesticide, the hawks in turn ingest a high 
amount of toxin, which causes thinning of 
eggshells. Almost six thousand Swainson’s 
hawks died on the Pampas (the flat, agricul­
tural heartland) in Argentina between 1995- 
1996 due prim arily to exposure to the 
organophosphorus in sectic id e ,
monocrotophos, used by farmers to control 
grasshopper infestations.

International groups responded to the die­
off very quickly, and researchers from Argen­
tina and the U.S. were joined by academic, 
government, non-government and chemical 
industry representatives from several countries 
in an international effort to avert recurrence of 
these deaths. These actions greatly decreased 
monocrotophos use on the Pampas.

T h a n k  y o u  f o r  

s e r v i c e s  a n d  s u p p l i e s

Thanks to Linda and Jimmie McDowell 
for their help with our bulk mailings, and la­
beling of our quarterly newsletter.

Thanks to William Van Pelt of Washing­
ton, D.C. for supplies.

Thank you to Bebe and Art McCasland of 
Big Spring, Texas, who donated many 
pounds of beef heart.

Thanks to Covenant Hospital School of 
Nursing for the donated medical supplies.

Monica Sheehan of Lorenzo, TX, donated 
linens and baby blankets

Denine and Lea Criswell donated hand 
towels and other supplies.

Angie Gibler left supplies in our drop-off 
building.

An anonymous donor brought raptor 
food that we appreciate!

Please note:
If your donation arrived after August 25 th, 

it will be acknowledged in our December/Holi- 
day quarterly.

Our December issue will go to the printer 
the first week in December so it will be out by 
Christmas. If you’d like to give a year-end do­
nation, please have it to us by December 3rd, 
2009, for inclusion in the year-end issue.

Volunteers released these three Swainson’s Hawks 
August 15th (Photo taken by Daniel Andrews at the 

Wildlife Center prior to release)

http://www.spwrc.org


w w w . s p w r c . o rs T h e  M o c k i n g b i r d  C - b r o n i c ie s I O

A  I f  M f\\Af I f l  f f  fife n  O Thanks to everyone who helps support our efforts. We appreciate
® w  W ■ m M S i w  every penny; and with donor contributions, we can continue to help

injured, displaced, ill and orphaned wildlife.

Our Monthly “Keystone” Donors
Carre Avian
Karen Bosscher
AJ and Cindy Burkes
Albert Johnson, Wichita Falls, TX
Joyce Komkov
Katricia Lampley, Seminole, TX 
Joyce Lisenby 
Tom McLaughlin 
Dave Melton
William and Deanna Schwartze

$200.00
Mr. and Mrs. David Ratliff

$150.00
Diesta Kuhn

$100.00
Cathy Boucher
Dr. Nancy Chasteen, Farwell, TX 
Jerry Dobbs
Sammy and Gwyn Dobbs
Margaret Gates, Artesia, NM
Dr. and Mrs. George Jury
Alice Portnoy and Roy Rettig
Don and Neoma Williams, Hart, Texas

$70.00-75.00
Chuck and Charla Brogan 
Dr. and Mrs. Guy Hirsch 
Dennis Patterson 
Leslie Self
Loyd and Lois Shrout, Manor, TX

$50.00-$70.00
Susan and Gary Bishop 
Marian and Wayne Blaylock 
Laurel Burnette
Rick and Terri Cohen, Ransom Canyon, TX
David and Sally Conroy
Lisa and Larry Gilliland
Dr. Elizabeth Haley and Dr. Glenn Jones
Brian and Kristen Harper
Dr. Lynn and Mary Hatfield
Heather Holmes
Dr. and Mrs. Kenneth Kruczek
Lucia MacGregor
Judy Miles
L. Michelle Moore
Don and Latayne Nickels

$50.00 - $70.00 continued

Maria and Dr. Reynaldo Patino
Jon and Nancy Riches
Rita O’Shea, Blarney Stone Tack Shop
Charles and Peggy Swift
Emerson Tucker
Milton and Ann Vaughn

$30.00-$40.00
Virginia and Raymond Brigham 
Debbie Carter
First Unitarian Universalist Church 
Harry Hartman 
R.J. Henry 
Stephen Kasper
Stan and Karolyn King, Ropesville, TX 
Linda and Jimmie McDowell 
LaCretia Payne 
Tim Pfeiffer

$25.00
Ariel and Jimmy Briones 
Connie Carter
Lyndon and Amanda Couch, Levelland, TX
Courtney Crowley
Pauleta Daniel
Sheryl Dary
Genevieve DeCesaro
Christina Fuentes
Gloria Gammill
James Glatz
Lisa Gregg
Robert and Jane Haynes
April Davis-Hernandez
Holle Humphries and Tai Kreidler
Vicki Kauffman
Rosemary Keenan
Kathy Lange
E.C. and Johnnie Leslie
Pat Littlefield
Mr. A. L. Mangum
Wes Naron, Plainview, TX
Beverly Odell
Tonya Phifer
Dr. James and Peggy Reckner 
Glenda and Howard Reynolds 
Patricia and Patrick Shaw 
Aaron and Annette Davis-Smith 
James and Freddie Summerlin 
Rita and Gerald Taylor

$25.00 continued
Mary Wesley 
Ralph Wolf 
Carrie Wright

$20.00- $24.00
Lyn Alvarez 
Karen Baggerly 
Cathy Borceher 
Prescilla and Freddie Brown, 

Morton, TX 
Tanya Brown 
Carol Brownlow 
Michelle Burns 
Dudley Cherwing 
Toni Christian 
Tammy Cox
Rev. Fr. Peter A. DeFonce 
Larry and Janis Gailey 
Jamie Graves 
Paul Hale
BG (Ret) Gary and Carol Harber 
Keith Harrison 
James Henson 
Pat Higginson,

Wolfforth, TX 
Valerie Komkov Hill 
Kathy Hinson 
Ashley Hoffman 
Mary Hughes 
Eddie Maddox 
Alzada Malone 
Marjorie Manning 
L. Gay Payne 
Linda Patterson 
Susan Radle 
Patrick Ramsey 
Vicki Scott
Rita and Gerald Taylor 
Toni and Rudy Thiel,

Idalou, TX 
Anita Ward 
Edson Way 
Cynthia Webb 
Sharlene Wells, Idalou,

TX
Stephanie White 
W W Woodward,

Spur, TX

http://www.spwrc.o
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Membership levels: ♦  Millennium Member $5000 ♦  Life Member $1000 ♦  Benefactor $500 ♦  Patron $100 ♦  Supporting Member $50 ♦

Gift □  Gift In memory of □  Gift □  Gift in memory of

□  Membership amount $ □  Membership amount $

□  Adoption of Amount $ □  Adoption of Amount $

□  Adoption of Amount $ □  Adoption of Amount $

Percy, right $50 
A m. W hite Pelican

T oenails, Center $45 
Swainson’s Hawk

Empress, right $40 
Peregrine Falcon

Each $40
B ubo 2, right 

Great Horned Owl

Bobby, far right 
Bobcat

Farley, right 
$35

Burrowing Owl

R icky, next right 
$35

Albino Raccoon

Shadow, right $35 
Barred Owl

Maddie, far right $30 
A merican Kestrel

Your Name

O rganization or G roup Q Membership amount $_

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ □  Adoption o f_________
A ddress

Amount $__________

□  Adoption of

Ollie, right $30 
M. Free-tailed Bat

Festus, far right 
T urkey Vulture 
$30

□  Total amount enclosed

Athena, right 
Eastern Screech 

Owl $25

V incent, far right 
Chihuahuan Raven 
$30

Gracie, right 
Gray Fox 
$40

Jasper, far right 
$35
Common Barn Owl

http://www.spwrc.org
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I raised two young Blue Jays this summer 
and released them August 23rd. It was gratify­
ing to watch them fly short distances from tree 
to tree, explore their surroundings and stop to 
take a bath in the birdbath. I offered handouts 
frequently throughout Day One until they 
found a high limb to roost on to spend their 
first night. By mid-week they weren’t staying as 
close to the house nor coming back for food as 
often. The two always hang around together.

Captive-raised youngsters predictably stay 
close by for the first few days and even weeks, 
needing repeated reassurance that back-up 
feedings will be provided. Yes, we get “attached” 
but release is the desired outcome of wildlife 
rehabilitation, and what many “enchanted 
moments” are all about. These wonderful ex­
periences provide the fuel that keep us all go­
ing, with our dedication and commitment to 
wildlife as strong as ever.

One of Carol’s two Blue Jays recently released, and now both are free
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